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As we come to the end of this year, I, like you, am interested in what God wants me to change in my 
life this coming year.  And I think we’re all interested not in the old game of New Year’s 
resolutions, but certainly of resolutions or commitments that we make to various things that Jesus 
shows us.  So this is one that brings it out for me.  This really is remarkable, because you can see
there in Luke 7:37, “And behold, a woman of the city.”  

You know this presumably was Mary Magdalene -- the prostitute who was a sinner.  When she learned 
that Jesus was at the table she brought the flask of ointment.  And then it seemed a plain 
opportunity where Jesus could feel pressure to show that he, of course, knew this woman’s life.  He 
could tell that at a glance, and he would show that to everybody by then speaking directly to the 
abject sinner that had come into his presence.  But, of course, none of that happened.

That really contrasted strongly with the attitude of the Pharisees there, which was, “Doesn’t this 
man know she’s a sinner?”  It became even more ridiculous in one of the other gospel’s version of 
this story where the disciples said, “Oh, this ointment.  This is a waste!  This could have been 
sold and the money given to the poor.”  So you had then both the Pharisees on the one hand, and the 
disciples on the other, pointing out technically what the holy son of God should have done in this 
situation.  Of course, he didn’t do what they thought he should do at all.  He concentrated on 
sharing with her his own graciousness, his own gentleness, and his own love.  

It spoke very clearly to me, that that is our first calling in Jesus -- to do that with each other. 
On Wednesday night I was in the car with Mary and Myron and Irene.  I did another of my brilliant 
ones, because someone asked me a simple question on the inventory, and I’m driving and I’m answering
at the same time -- which is not the greatest.  

So I’m blasting away my whole theory on how you actually do ensure that the factory inventory is 
maintained, and I outlined the formula.  Suddenly I realize I’m the only one talking.  There was 
great silence in the car and obviously, at that point you conclude people could be asleep. So it 
didn’t take much of a glance to my wife to see that the problem was not sleep.

So it brought home to me that it is Jesus’ calling to us first and foremost to abide in his spirit. 
And our first obligation to each other is to minister that sweet life of his to each other -- 
irrespective of all the technical details we want to point out of what you could do with the 
ointment, or how you maintain the inventory.  You can explain an inventory perfectly and lose a 
friend.

I always felt this was a great advantage that we were a band – we, who as Martha used to say, “We 
few, we happy few, we band of brothers.”  We were a band of brothers and sisters who had committed 
themselves to Calvary Road, and we had agreed that we were crucified with Christ, and there was no 
self to take care of or to defend -- no rights or privileges to try and protect, no pride that 
anybody could hurt. 

I thought that’s a great advantage -- because then you can really speak straight to each other about



things.  And I though that’s a great advantage in business -- because business is often hampered by 
the fact that people aren’t honest with each other about what’s happening -- because they’re 
concerned with their position, or with the dignity of the other person, or offending the other 
person, or spoiling their own record, or the possibility of their own future.  I thought that’s a 
great advantage if you have a band of brothers and sisters who are absolutely free from all those 
inhibitions, and can be absolutely truthful and honest with each other.

I think that is still true.  I think that is an advantage inside the context of what is happening to
the other person as you’re speaking.  In other words, probably the truth is it’s safe enough to 
regard yourself as nothing and as somebody that doesn’t need to be greatly respected or looked up 
to.  But you probably haven’t the right to take that attitude to the other person and assume that, 
“They’re crucified in Christ.  So they can take what I give them.”  It’s probably true that you are 
then beginning to lean on something that only they in Jesus can know, and you’re beginning to take 
advantage of their graciousness.

So I can see that in an operation like our own, where of course in business it’s vital to be real --
you just aren’t in business pretty much if you’re not real about what’s happening to sales, and 
about the mistakes that somebody is making.  You’re not in business any longer, so it’s vital to be 
honest and truthful.  But it does seem to me that it’s all inside the atmosphere of the presence of 
Jesus.  It’s all inside the atmosphere of transmitting to each other his love and his life.  And 
most of all making sure that you’re a blessing or a benediction to the other person as you speak, 
and that you’re not a burden.

Now, I’ll hit some of us.  I’m sure Martha, and Peggy and I are experts on this side.  But really, 
I’ll put myself as the leader.  I think we’re often quite good at establishing exactly what is right
or what is wrong.  But maybe we’re poorest at transmitting that to others in a spirit that exudes 
first and foremost the fragrance of Christ in this situation with the woman that anointed his feet. 
And I think that is what Jesus has called us to -- to express to each other the fragrant love of 
Christ, and to make sure that we’re transmitting that to each other.  

If you say to me, “At the cost of truth?”  Well, that’s probably the deepest truth.  The deepest 
truth is undoubtedly God’s mercy and God’s gracious love of us whether we’ve done right or wrong.  
So that’s the deepest truth of all. Inside that truth God does want us to help each other and to 
assist each other.  It’s something that came home to me very strongly this week.  It’s not the first
time it’s come home to me, but I then thought it is important for you all probably just to double 
check how you manage those two things.  

Honestly, I don’t think it’s fair or right that you should just take the attitude, “I don’t tell 
anybody anything about what they’re doing wrong because I don’t want to offend anybody.  So I never 
do it.”  Well, it seems to me that’s leaving all the burden on all the rest of us.  But undoubtedly,
we need to look again and see -- has any of the harshness of the world, or the hardness of business,
begun to take over the tone of our voices to each other?  The tone of our voice, Watchman Nee says, 
is often the clue as to whether you’re speaking soulishly or spiritually.  Is the tone of your voice
that of Jesus’ spirit, or is it the tone of your own knowledge of what is right and wrong?

So I can see how the heart of what God has called us to is the touch of his heart.  That’s what 
brought me to Psalm 46:10, that says: “Be still, and know that I am God.”  I wonder – we often quote
the verse, “They that that wait upon the Lord shall renew their strength.”  Many of us who are worn 
out go to God and wait upon him with real hunger for that strength in life.  But I wonder -- is this



even another reason, and in some sense the deeper reason for waiting upon God?  “Be still, and know 
that I am God.”  

And it’s a shame really!  It’s not fair that Martha’s name is Martha here -- so I’m using the 
biblical one.  But {referring to Luke 10:38-42} it’s God saying to Martha, “Be still.  See Mary 
here?  See Mary sitting at my feet and listening for my word?  Be still.  Stop all that activity.  
Stop all the turning of your thoughts and your feelings.  Be still.”  And then if you’re deeply 
still -- and sometimes I think it’s after about half an hour or three quarters of an hour -- “After 
half an hour or an hour, you’ll know that I am God -- because you’ll begin to sense my movement.”  

I wonder if a lot of our hardness and harshness with each other, with customers, with anyone else --
does not come from us being so preoccupied with our activity and with the things that we can do -- 
that we really have lost the peace, the quiet, and the rest of knowing God is in control, God is 
operating, and God is working.  I’m sure that’s often why I do a lot of what I do.  

Len Moules and his wife Iris, when we had a little outboard motor boat there in Minnetonka, 
Minnesota, came and stayed with us.  He was suffering some things at that time in the leadership {of
WEC -- Worldwide Evangelical Crusade.}  He said, “I was a founder leader follower.”  He of course, 
was implying that C.T. Studd was the founder, that the operation was still in a sense being run 
according to Studd’s pattern, and he was a leader but he wasn’t a founder leader.  So things were 
difficult for him at that time.  But I don’t know that it’s so great being a founder leader, because
you’re the guy that knows everything.  

And I think that that’s part of why that kind of attitude governs the tones of our voices.  Because,
we are not still and allowing God to take his place of total centricity in our lives.  So we think 
that either because we’re the head of shipping, or head of something else, we know what ought to be 
done.  It seems to me God has called us first of all to be still, and know that he is God.

I don’t know how you run your prayer times, but I can see that it does take time to be still.  I 
think you can pray for everybody pretty efficiently in 20 minutes or half an hour. But to be still 
until all your movements stop and you begin to sense that God is there and active -- that takes 
time.  And it seems to me that that’s where the fragrance of spirit comes from, and that’s what 
brings reality into situations where we do possibly need to tell people what to do.  We’re involved 
in practical things.  We’re always involved in something, in telling somebody something whether 
we’re founder leaders or not.  Each of us knows something about things that the other people don’t 
know.  So you’re always involved in some way in telling people what to do.

But it seems that if you are in no doubt about who is the main mover in life, then there’s a whole 
spirit of that that comes forth.  I got a picture of God in heaven operating everything.  The sun up
in the morning, the clouds, the sky, all the switches -- working them all.  And there are those 
little bugs down on earth, and they’re all scurrying like crazy because it’s all up to them -- 
obviously it’s they that run everything.  And he looks down and he must smile.  The tragedy is, of 
course, what we do with all these little bugs. It’s not just that we’re bluffing ourselves.  We’re 
not doing the things at all -- he’s doing the whole thing -- but it’s that we make each other suffer
so much.

And then it starts, “Hi, bug two.  You shouldn’t do that. The sun won’t rise if you do that.”  Of 
course the sun will rise, but you get at bug two and you beat him over the head.  So it does seem to
me to connect up with the whole truth of being still and knowing that he is God, and allowing the 



spirit of reality to direct your life.  That’s what it is.  It’s the spirit of reality, the spirit 
of God’s real existence, and his fatherly control of everything -- every moment.  It’s that that 
provides the atmosphere within which you can then, it seems to me, speak to each other.  

And it seems to me that it’s more.  Probably those of us who have tried to lead can see that.  You 
can lead and tell somebody to do something with a desperation -- because you’re afraid if they don’t
do it, that something dreadful will happen.  Or, you can speak from the position, “Our Father is in 
control.  They could blow the whole thing apart and he would still make it work.”  Then there’s a 
different tone of voice with which you speak.

So that’s what I would share with you.  I am resolved to have a different tone of voice, but I 
cannot have it myself.  I can only have it if I am in that quiet relationship with God whereby it 
becomes just a natural part of me.  If that’s applicable to you, you should think of it too.  But 
most importantly, you should be honest with yourselves today and say, “Lord, what do you want me to 
do?”  Because that’s just one of my New Year’s resolutions, but there are others.  But we should 
settle it quietly, and have a quiet time now before we go into the covenant service and then into 
communion.  I’d ask you just to look over your life and see -- are there any things that you’ve to 
change this coming year with his grace?  Let us pray.


